
MINUTES OF A REGULAR PUBLIC MEETING OF THE

MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN

OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA,


HELD ON TUESDAY, OCTOBER 12, 2021 AT 6:00 P.M.

IN THE TOWN HALL MEETING ROOM, 200 VERNON STEVENS BLVD., VIDALIA, LOUISIANA
The Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, met, in regular session, in the Town Hall Meeting Room on Tuesday, October 12, 2021, at 6:00 p.m.

There were present:  Mayor Buz Craft, Aldermen Jon Betts, Robert Gardner,  Tommy Probst,  Brent Smith and Alderwoman Rosa I. Demby.  
There was absent:  NONE.
There were also present:    Piara Wilson, Municipal Clerk; Debra Moak, Municipal Accountant; George C. Murray, Jr., Municipal Attorney and Jay LaSyone, Municipal Manager and members of the press.  
The meeting was opened by the Mayor and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those present, followed by the invocation given by Alderwoman Demby.
A quorum being present, the Mayor declared the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, to be duly convened, in regular session, as the governing authority of said municipality, and opened the meeting for the conduct of business.

After being reviewed, the typed minutes of the regular meeting of September 14, 2021, were approved with no changes.  The motion for approval was made by Alderwoman Demby, seconded by Alderman Gardner, and unanimously carried.  
The Mayor then opened the floor for public comments on current agenda  items.  The first comment was a request that the canal behind the houses on Eleanor Street be fixed because of the mosquito problem.  The Mayor advised that he would look into that matter.  Next, Mrs. Cassandra Lynch spoke to the Board on the need for sidewalks, especially on her street.  She also asked about the removal of the stump on Walnut Street.  The Mayor addressed those items with her.  There being no further comments on current agenda items, the Mayor closed the public comment section and proceeded to Item No. 1 on the agenda.

Agenda  Item No. 1 was the presentation of the financial statement for August, 2021.  The Mayor called on the Municipal Accountant, Debra Moak, CPA, who presented the financial statement.  As customary, she began by explaining the various fund balances, which summaries included a comparison of actual expenses to budget expenses.  The summary sheets, previously given to the Aldermen, were reviewed in detail, and she reported on the various positive and negative fund balances and indicated the net changes in the various funds through August 31, 2021.  As usual, she reminded the Aldermen that those statements were provided to them in their meeting packet.   At the end of her presentation, there being no questions or comments, the Mayor thanked Mrs. Moak  for her usual thorough presentation.
Agenda Item No. 2 was Board discussion and vote on approval of occupational license applications.   The only application was by James Kennedy and Janice Kennedy for  “Just-Kuts”, at 501 ½  S. Spruce Street, for a barber shop.  After some discussion, Alderman Probst asked if it was a residential business, and Alderman Betts advised that he had previously talked with the applicant and advised that it was going to be a “by appointment only” shop.  After discussion, on motion to table by Alderman Gardner, there was more discussion and Alderman Gardner changed his motion to approval, which was seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried. 

 Agenda Item No. 3 was Board discussion and vote to approve American Cruise Line docking lease agreement.  The Mayor began the discussion by announcing that the Cruise Line has approved the changes as submitted by the Town and all that is left is for the Board to approve the lease.  It was noted that the Riverfront Authority has previously approved the lease.  Following a short discussion, it was moved by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried that the Town approve the American Cruise Line docking lease agreement, and that the Mayor be approved to sign all the necessary documents.

 Agenda Item No. 4 was Board discussion and vote to approve assignment of lease between Twin Oaks Holding, LLC, and Town of Vidalia and Vidalia Riverfront Development District.  The Mayor began by advising that it is time to review and approve the assignment.  He made some preliminary comments and then turned the floor over to Dr. John White, who made a formal presentation to the Board concerning the proposed approval of an amendment to the lease and to approve the assignment of the lease.  During his presentation, the doctor went over the various forms which had been submitted for approval and for signing and at the conclusion of his presentation, he asked for questions.  Both Alderman Betts and Alderman Smith had reservations about giving up the authority to approve any future assignments.  Alderwoman Demby had questions about that issue also.  After Dr. White answered those questions, Alderman Probst again moved for a vote and stated his motion was to accept.  A roll call vote was had and the vote was as follows:  YEAS:  Alderwoman Demby, Alderman Gardner and Alderman Probst.  NAYS:  Alderman Betts and Alderman Smith.  By a vote of 3 YEAS and 2 NAYS, the motion carried.


Agenda Item No.5 was Board discussion with the Vidalia Recreation District Board for future projects for which the Town may be interested in helping with.  The Mayor recognized Coach Marsalis who spoke to the Board.  Coach Marsalis stated that he represents Recreation District No. 3 and introduced two other Board members who were with him.  He said that the main items he was concerned with at this time were as follows:  (1)  He would like a pavilion to be built behind the playground as a pavilion has been provided at other places; (2)  He would like a walking trail back in that area; (3)  He would like lights on the soccer areas; and (4) He indicated that the street in front of the football field is in terrible condition and doesn’t give a good impression for the Town.  Following questions from the Board about getting figures for some of the projects and suggesting he go to the School Board for help as that is their property and to get more parental involvement, the Mayor advised that the Town will certainly will work with Recreation Board and may need to get a Cooperative Endeavor Agreement with the School Board to do any work on their property.  The Mayor thanked Coach Marsalis for his presentation.


Agenda Item No. 6 was a discussion of the plans to install culverts in the areas of Viking Street and Eleanor Street.  After advising the Board of this item for discussion, he stated that the Town has been looking at areas that traditionally flood particularly around Bill Johnson Drive and the slough area.  He said that the Town has been working on getting plans for correcting those areas as quickly as possible.  He then turned the floor over to Alderman Smith who indicated that he had been back in the Viking Street, Eleanor Street area and that the problem over there is pretty severe.  He indicated that he would suggest that they get some sort of large culverts back there so that the lots or the back yards of the properties would be level and that they could cut grass, etc. and put drains in where they needed them.  The Mayor then indicated that that project would be turned over to the Engineers for study as he thought it would be a good idea.  Alderman Gardner then asked about the drainage of the slough area which he thought would help the Town in general.  There followed a short discussion of that project.  After that, there being no further questions or comments, the Mayor moved on to Agenda Item No. 7.


Agenda Item No.7 was Board discussion and vote to approve Hydro Projects concerning streets, cameras and playgrounds.  The Mayor then turned the floor over to Alderman Betts who spoke on those issues.  Alderman Betts reminded the Board that there was $500,000.00 in the budget for streets and that under the circumstances, he would like to see another $500,000.00 added to that so that there would be $1,000,000.00 in the budget for the street projects.  With reference to cameras, Alderman Betts suggested that the Town pledge up to $300,000.00 for the camera project.  With reference to the playground, Alderman Betts reminded the Board that there is $150,000.00 in the budget and would like to add another $300,000.00, making a total of $450,000.00 for the playground project.  At this point, Alderman Probst started a discussion as to the use of Hydro funds for streets; Alderman Gardner had questions about the cameras and who they were going to monitor and ended by saying that he wants the money spent all over Town and not just in specific districts.  There was further discussion of $700,000.00 in a tax fund and the Mayor explained that to the Board.  Following those extended discussions, the Mayor asked if the Board wanted to vote on the three motions by Alderman Betts as a group or individually and the consensus was individually.  The then called for individual motions on the three issues.  Alderman Betts then moved that an additional $500,000.00 be made for the street projects making it a total of $1,000,000.00 project.  His motion was seconded by Alderman Smith, and the roll call vote was as follows:  YEAS:  Alderman Betts, Alderman Gardner, Alderman Smith and Alderwoman Demby.   NAYS:  Alderman Probst.  By a four to one vote, the motion passed.  The Mayor next addressed the need for a motion for the camera project and indicated that he would get with the Town personnel to come up with a strategic plan as to the exact placement of the cameras.  A motion was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Smith, to pledge $300,000.00 for the camera project.  The roll call vote was as follows:  YEAS:  Alderman Betts, Alderman Probst, Alderman Smith and Alderwoman Demby.  NAYS:  Alderman Gardner.  The motion carried four YEAS to one NAY.  The Mayor then asked for a motion on the playground.  A motion was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, to add $300,000.00 to the playground project for a total of $450,000.00.  The roll call vote was as follows:  YEAS:  Alderman Betts, Alderman Gardner, Alderman Probst, Alderman Smith and Alderwoman Demby.  The motion passed unanimously.

Agenda Item No. 8  was Board discussion and vote to seek approval for advertisement of bids for sidewalk repairs.  The Mayor reminded the Board that there is $150,000.00 presently in the budget for sidewalk repairs and Code Enforcement has identified some 90 areas in the Town which need to be repaired.  Following a short discussion, as to whether or not this motion included new sidewalks or sidewalks that need to be completed, it was decided to find out numbers on new sidewalks and sidewalks to be completed and get estimates of costs before authorizing monies for those matters.  A motion was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried, to advertise for bids for the sidewalk repairs.

Agenda Item No. 9 was Board discussion and vote to seek approval for advertisement of bids for a new ambulance.  The Mayor then turned the floor over to representatives of the Ambulance Service who made the request, advising the Board that the current ambulance is now 6 years old and it is now time to gather specifications and advertise for a new ambulance due to the time constraints involved in obtaining new ambulances.  A motion to approve the request to advertise for bids for a new ambulance was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Gardner, and unanimously carried. 


Agenda Item No. 10 was Board discussion and vote to approve an Intergovernmental 
Agreement between the Town of Vidalia Police Department and the Ferriday Police Department for the donation by the VPD to the FDP of a 2007 Ford Crown Victoria.  The Mayor asked for questions or comments and, there being none, it was moved by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, to proceed with the IGA and the vote was unanimous.


The Mayor noting that there was no further business, asked for a motion to adjourn.  The motion to adjourn was made by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried.  The meeting was declared adjourned.

/s/ Piara Wilson_____   ______________          _/s/ Buz Craft__________________________
PIARA WILSON, MUNICIPAL CLERK           BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR
This institution is an equal opportunity provider and employer


